Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Weed Control District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: June 5, 2014    

AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.

Present were the following people:

Trustee, Christy Lattin

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter

Trustee, Ron Rudden

Trustee Sheldon Chipp

District Manager, Nancy Upham

Legal Representation, Benjamin Shawcroft, Esq.

Board Secretary, Judy Vannoy

Public present: Jim Cork, Randy Corley; Scott Fullterton; and James (Zip) Upham
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the pledge.

3. Review and Adoption of Agenda:  As is

4. Discussion and Approval of Minutes

1.  Review and approval of Minutes from May 8, 2014.


Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion to table the approval of the Minutes from May 8, 2014.  Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.


2.  Review and approval of Minutes from May 15, 2014. 


Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion to table the approval of the Minutes from May 15, 2014.  Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously

5. Certificate of Posting.  Yes.  Agenda has been posted as required.
6.
Correspondence:


1.
May 8, 2014 – District’s Response to the Just Cause Grievance from Operating Engineers Local Union No. 3 was presented by Nancy Upham, District Manager, and copies of the May 8, 2014 correspondence was included in the Board packets.  There were no questions from the Board following this matter.

2.
May 14, 2014 – Operating Engineers Local Union No. 3 Response to District’s memorandum concerning the Just Cause Grievance was presented by Nancy Upham, District Manager, and copies of the May 14, 2014 correspondence was included in the Board packets.  There were no questions from the Board following this matter.

3.  May 22, 2014 – District’s final response to Operating Engineers Local Union No. 3 Grievance request was presented by Nancy Upham, District Manager, and copies of the May 22, 2014 correspondence were included in the Board packets.  There were no questions from the Board regarding this matter.
7.
Public Comment:  

Scott Fullerton, Union Representative, stated that he wanted to hold a special meeting in July with the Board of Trustees; however, he will not be available the first two weeks of July.  


Chairman Christy Lattin noted that Labor Law attorney, Charles Cockerill has already addressed and presented a determination regarding this matter and that the Union’s request is not a grieve able issue.  Mr. Fullerton stated that he had some questions regarding the way that District Policy was enforced and would like to discuss this subject with the Board.  


Benjamin Shawcroft, Legal Counsel, stated that this is a “strange situation.”  He verified that he agrees with Attorney Cockrill’s determination and conclusion that there are no rights involved relative to having Mr. Fullerton’s request brought before the Board of Trustees (See Article 8 of District Policy.)  He noted that the Chairman of the Board of Trustees controls the Agenda; however, there are major pit falls involved should the Board decide to agree to a meeting with the Union regarding this matter.  Trustee Mike Spencer suggested that this subject matter be worked out between District Manager Nancy Upham and Scott Fullerton.
8.
Appointments:  None
9.   Old Business:    

1.  Discussion and possible action in the adoption of Title 3 Revisions.  

District Manager, Nancy Upham, noted that there were fifteen items of the County’s Title 3 Revision process that needed to be addressed and adopted into the District’s Policy.  She summarized how the adopted revisions apply to the District and explained that the District has translated these revisions from the County’s Title 3 documents to correspond with Mosquito District language and application.  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter inquired as to what those revisions consisted of.  Nancy Upham reviewed the revisions/amendments with the Board and invited them to contact her if they had any questions. 

2.  Discussion and possible action regarding the building facility and the engineering costs to    start the building project.


District Manager, Nancy Upham, distributed copies of the commercial septic system design and NDOT permit from Lumos & Associates engineering firm, together with a quote.  The quote is a two-part fee consisting of:  


Task 1 Commercial Septic Design, in the amount of $2,950; 


Task 2 NDOT Permitting in the amount of $4,850.  

Nancy Upham asked if this bid should be an “Action Item”.  Trustee Ron Rudden had some questions regarding the septic design and the type of permit.  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter posed the question as to whether the District could financially carry the building project.  Chairman Christy Lattin stated that it has been a long-term goal for Mosquito Abatement to have a building of its own and expressed a concern regarding the Board’s hesitancy to commit to going forward with the new building project.  Chairman Lattin also stated that we are at a critical point concerning this project.  A lengthy discussion continued regarding funding, costs involved relative to the project, the cost of approach and whether the District would be “grandfathered in” relative to property access permits.  Nancy Upham will provide information regarding the well start-up and type of permit at a future meeting.  Trustees Ron Rudden and Jay Lingenfelter expressed “budget fears” regarding the building project

The District Manager explained that the Capital Funds are untouchable. The District is taking steps in the right direction at this time, if we are going to go there; however, the project may be tabled until some of the above issues are resolved.  Chairman Lattin suggested that the District hold off on transferring the $75,000.00 from the General Fund into the Capital Projects Fund as was outlined in the formal budget until Management determines the eligibility of that available money.  

3.  Staff presentation of Journal Reports.  

Since the District has had a number of employees off this week and this is a busy time of year for the staff, it was decided that staff presentations would be postponed until later on in the season.
10.
New Business:   


District Manager, Nancy Upham, addressed the efforts being put forth by management and staff regarding noxious weed control this year and presented a detailed report of what areas are being prioritized.  She pointed out some of the noxious weed species that the District is dealing with this year, and said that the staff would be working through the season even after irrigation has slowed down.  Management reported on the cooperative agreements that have been entered into, both with cooperative agencies and with several property owners.  The District will be involved in educating the public relative to noxious weed services provided by the District and other sources of assistance.

Included under the topic of noxious weeds was a proposed grant project:  The “Stillwater National Wildlife Refuge Complex Invasive Species Control & Education”, which is a federal, state, and local partnership project to control invasive weed species on national wildlife refuge system lands.  It is designed to provide an outreach and educational campaign for adjacent landowners.  The requested grant amount is $17,000.00, and the Project Coordinator is Nancy Hoffman of Stillwater National Wildlife Refuge.
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:


Under the Operations section of the District Manager’s report, Ms. Upham stated that the new wood chipper, delivered on May 13, is working out well with the staff handling the project of willows that are stacked in the yard. 


Management spent a significant amount of time compiling data for the PERS Audit questionnaire and transmitting documents and information to Nevada PERS.  Also, a considerable amount of time has been expended in addressing the Operating Engineers’ “Just Cause” issue.


The staff has been working on mosquito source areas and single brood materials.  Treatments have been successful, both aerially and by ground rigs.  Staff has also been working on the U. S. Fish and Wildlife property off Curry Road with approximately17.25 acres of established perennial pepper weed infestations.  U. S. Fish and Wildlife donated the chemicals and the District donated the equipment and labor.
12.  Board Members’ Report:  No report presented.
13. Updates from staff for Board Members and requests for future Agenda items:   None
14.  Expenditures:  

Trustee Ron Rudden read the Monthly Expenditure Report for the month of May, 2014:



Total Expenditures


$36,674.94



Total Payroll



$12,966.69




Total Overall



$49,641.63


Sheldon Chipp made a motion to accept the Expenditure Report as read, and Mike Spencer seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
15.  Public Comment:


Trustee Ron Rudden noted that the District utilized Nancy Upham’s personal trailer for District business and recommended that in the future the District should use its own equipment for conducting District transactions.  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter stated that he agreed with this recommendation.  


 District Manager, Nancy Upham, explained that the District was transporting sentinel chickens from Modesto, CA to Fallon in May.  She related that she voluntarily used her personal 12 foot trailer, as it was more economically feasible (relative to fuel cost) to do so rather than using the District’s 20 foot trailer for transporting a small flock of chickens.  However, next year she noted that Washoe County Mosquito District will be transporting the sentinel chickens. 

Trustee Ron Rudden complimented Nancy for all of her hard work, and appreciated her keeping costs down for the District.

16.  Adjournment:  Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 6:25 p.m.


________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman
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